
   

 

THE FARM JOURNALIST, MAY  2011  

Editor: Christina Franc, P.O. Box 250, Ormstown, Qc, J0S 1K0 

Phone: 877-782-6456 Ext.706, Email: office@cfwf.ca 

May 2011 

T 
he IFAJ 2011      

congress coming up 

this fall includes our 

annual CFWF 

conference ï weôll still have an 

annual meeting and awards 

program, but our event will be 

a bit longer and have more of 

an international flavour than 

usual. There are also a few 

administrative differences this 

year that we want to share with 

you. 

Weôre now accepting 

registrations at 

www.ifaj2011.com for the 

2011 IFAJ congress in Canada. 

The event will be held from 

September 14 to 18 in Guelph 

and Niagara Falls. Weôll start 

with an optional tour to 

Canadaôs Outdoor Farm Show 

on September 13. The congress 

officially kicks off with the 

IFAJ delegate meeting and a 

Canadian Agriculture 101 

speaker program on Sept. 14.  

The following two days will 

be spent on three tours in 

Eastern, Midwestern or 

Southwestern Ontario with an 

overnight stay en-route. All 

tours come together again in 

Niagara Falls for an evening 

dinner theatre on September 

16. A professional development 

day and final banquet wrap up 

the event on Saturday, 

September 17.  

 

Fees, registration & deadlines 

We are offering an all-

inclusive conference rate this 

year, as we are expecting 

conference participants from a 

variety of countries, many of 

whom have never been to 

Canada before. It includes all 

meals, tours, transportation and 

entertainment, shuttle to and 

from the airport, professional 

development and hotel 

accommodations for five 

nights.  

Traditionally, CFWF 

conference organizers have 

charged a flat registration fee 

and then delegates were 

expected to pay 

accommodation, airport shuttle 

and some meal costs on top of 

that. Our budgeting shows that 

the congress costs this year 

wonôt amount to any greater 

costs than the last number of 

CFWF conferences have when 

all of these items are added in. 

(Flight costs were not added 

into this calculation). 

The registration process is 

different this year than CFWF 

members are used to. 
Registration is open until June 

15, 2011. It is important to note 

that unlike CFWF, we wonôt be 

accepting last minute 

registrations. Registrations will 

close on June 15, 2011. 

Regular congress rates will 

(Continued on page 3) 

Register now for IFAJ 2011! 
By Lilian Schaer, IFAJ Co-chair 

http://www.ifaj2011.com
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Odds & Ends 

M 
r. Lee Hart received the 

Alberta Institute of 

Agrologists Honorary 

Member Award at the 

2011 Alberta Institute of 

Agrologists Honours and Awards 

Banquet, Wednesday March 16, 2011 

at its Annual Meeting & Conference 

held at the Banff Centre in 

Banff.  Lee received this recognition of 

distinction award for his outstanding 

accomplishment and contributions to 

Agrology for his over 22 years of 

agricultural journalism  writing and 

communicating extensively about all 

aspects of Alberta and Western 

Canadian agriculture covering a wide 

range of topics related to crop and 

livestock production and farm 

management.   

A 
s many of you know, 

several of our farm 

journalists colleagues 

in Japan  have been 

affected by the tsunami.  

CFWF is happy to have donated 

$500 to a relief fund The money 

will be used for clothing, meals, 

other miscellaneous items for rural 

people (farmers mostly). The IFAJ 

was held in Japan and some of our 

Canadian members were very near 

where the earthquake took place. 

For ongoing updates from a 

dairy farmer that IFAJ members 

visited during the IFAJ 2007 

Congress in Japan, visit http://

yamadasan.com/english/e-

index.html  

Western Producer announces new editor and managing editor 

L 
arry Hertz, publisher of Canada's Western Producer, announced the appointment of Joanne 

Paulson to the position of editor effective March 1, 2011. 

Joanne takes over from Barb Glen, who has moved closer to her family and roots in Southern 

Alberta to open the Producerôs new bureau in Lethbridge. 

Joanne comes to the Western Producer after a successful career in journalism and communications. 

During her newsroom career at The Saskatoon Star Phoenix, she held various positions including 

business reporter, assistant city editor and business editor. More recently, she has held the positions of 

Senior Specialist, Investor Relations Communications at Cameco Corp.; and Research Communications 

Officer at the Johnson-Shoyama Graduate School of Public Policy at the Universities of Saskatchewan 

and Regina. 

Joanne frequently covered agriculture during her tenure as business reporter and editor at The Star 

Phoenix. Her columns and stories covered agricultural issues, biotechnology, crop inputs and the 

livestock industry. 

Hertz also announced the appointment of Mike Raine to the position of managing editor/farm 

management editor effective March 1, 2011. 

Mike has enjoyed a successful 18 year career at the Western Producer as both reporter/photojournalist 

and farm management editor. 

ñMike's dedication to the Western Producer and knowledge of the industry have been a real asset in 

the development of a number of new digital and print initiatives,ò said Larry. ñPlus his technical writing 

expertise and strong connections to the industry are paramount in the Producer continuing to deliver top 

notch content.ò 

Mike is actively involved in farming the family's grain and livestock operation at Wilcox, Sask. 

CFWF helps Japan Lee Hart recognized 

http://yamadasan.com/english/e-index.html
http://yamadasan.com/english/e-index.html
http://yamadasan.com/english/e-index.html
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CFWF is going 

international 

this year with 

our annual 

event. 

apply starting April 16 and continuing until June 15 (or prior 

once the congress sells out at a maximum of 300 delegates):  

These rates include the optional day trip to Canadaôs 

Outdoor Farm Show (www.outdoorfarmshow.com) on 

September 13, five nightsô accommodations, all meals 

beginning with dinner on September 13 and ending with 

breakfast on September 18, airport shuttle service, 

complimentary congress clothing item and all planned 

congress activities. Additional hotel accommodation nights in 

Guelph in advance of the congress are available for 

September 10 ï 12 at a cost of $150 per night.  

Weôve gone fully electronic. Another difference from 

usual is that registration is online and weôre only accepting 

electronic payments. Those payments can be made using 

Visa, MasterCard or your PayPal account. 

 

Transportation and pre and post congress tours 

A free airport shuttle is included both to and from 

Pearson International Airport. Some of you have also rented 

vehicles in the past to drive from the airport to the CFWF 

event. Weôre encouraging you not to do that this year because 

weôll be in three different locations throughout the congress. 

Instead, weôll meet you at the airport, provide you with a 

shuttle service to Guelph and will arrange shuttle service 

from Niagara Falls back to Toronto for you. For those 

ECFWA members who choose to leave their vehicles in 

Guelph and travel with the bus on tours, weôll arrange a 

shuttle to return you to your vehicle at the end of the 

congress. 

Interested is seeing some other parts of Canada? If 

youôre thinking of spending a bit of extra time touring with 

some of our international visitors in conjunction with the 

congress, we have some great pre and post tour options for 

you! Two pre congress tours are available in British 

Columbia and Alberta and two post congress tours are being 

offered, one to the Maritime provinces of New Brunswick, 

Nova Scotia and Prince Edward Island, and one focused 

specifically on agricultural research and innovation in the 

Guelph area.  

For full congress details, including online registration, 

please visit www.ifaj2011.com.  

If you have any questions about the congress, please email 

us at info@ifaj2011.com.  

We hope to see you in Guelph this fall at IFAJ 2011!! 

For tips on  how to talk to your employer to help support 

the cost, flip to page 10. 

(Continued from page 1) 

Double occupancy ï $1265 

Single occupancy - $1475 

Double occupancy, no Guelph 

hotel - $1065 

Single occupancy, no Guelph 

hotel - $1275 

Congress rates:  

Inclusive Package 
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T 
he BC 

Farm 

Writers 

Association took 

some ñhealthy 

steppesò forward at 

its annual meeting, 

Jan 28th. As has 

become routine, the 

BCFWA annual 

meeting took place 

in conjunction with 

the Pacific 

Agriculture Show, 

the largest ag 

gathering in the 

province. 

We invited 

Williams Lake 

rancher and former 

BC Minister of 

Agriculture David Zirnhelt and Thompson Rivers 

University (Kamloops) chair of cattle industry 

sustainability John Church to speak to us about 

their efforts to revitalize the BC beef sector. 

Zirnhelt is leading a group of 15 Interior 

ranchers trying to take ñHealthy Steppesò toward 

profitability. They are trying to capitalize on the 

fact that18-20 month-old grass-fed beef are 

making the most money by going to a ñlow-

input, high-outputò system which produces a 

healthier and more flavourful premium beef. 

They chose the Healthy Steppes brand name to 

reflect both their Cariboo Steppes location and 

their philosophy.  

ñCows are taking healthy steps, ranchers are 

taking healthy steps and consumers are taking 

healthy steps,ò Zirnhelt told us. 

He said the key is getting the right genetics 

and converting to an intensive but natural system 

of management. ñI want a cow who can survive 

wolves, winter and cheap grass.ò 

He advocates holistic management of 

grasslands based on ñmob grazingò as per the 

buffalo herds of old.  

ñA huge herd of buffalo would come into an 

area, eat the grass and fertilize the land, then 

quickly move on and leave the land to rest and 

recuperate,ò he explains, saying that is what his 

group is trying to simulate. ñWeôve cut $150/cow 

off our cost by putting our system in tune with 

nature.ò 

With ñprotein in the ocean going down,ò 

Zirnhelt believes ñgrasslands and rangelands are 

going to be the place to raise protein.ò 

Ocean protein is popular because of its health 

attributes but Church says beef has the potential 

to offer the same attributes as long as industry 

pays more attention to whatôs in the beef than 

what it looks like. 

ñ(The beef industry) set up our whole grading 

system based on marbling,ò Church says, 

claiming that has resulted in beef high in 

saturated fats instead of in the beta-carotene, 

essential fatty acids, Omega 6ôs and 3ôs and 

CLAôs it should have. 

ñJohn has given us the value proposition of 

(Continued on page 5) 

BCFWA Report 
By David Schmidt, President 

David Zirnhelt speaks about revitalizing the BC beef sector. Photo courtesy of Cathy Glover.  
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what weôre doing. Itôs up to us to apply it,ò Zirnhelt says. 

Following their excellent presentations, the 15 BCFWA members 

who attended the dinner meeting discussed the tour we are planning in 

conjunction with the IFAJ conference in September. We invite our 

fellow farmwriters to join us for a breathtaking three-day bus tour 

through the lush Fraser and Okanagan valleys, Canadaôs only desert, 

cattle country and even Whistler, home of the 2010 Winter Olympics. 

David Schmidt (Country Life in BC) was reelected president for the 

umpteenth year and Sandra Tretick (Investment Agriculture 

Foundation) was reelected treasurer. With Peter van Dongen 

abandoning agri-journalism for the greener pastures of Meyers, Norris, 

Penny, he was replaced as vice-president by Tamara Leigh, who will 

continue as the BC CFWF director for at least another year. Tamara 

had been our secretary but that position is traditionally held by AAFCôs 

BC communications manager. (Note to editors: Tamara left that job 

last year to become a freelance agri-journalist so she welcomes your 

assignments!!!) Her replacement had not been named by the time of 

our AGM, so Tamaraôs former assistant, Sarah Godin, agreed to 

temporarily become our secretary. AAFC has since hired Jackie 

Stewart as its BC communications manager and she has agreed, much 

to Sarahôs relief, to take on the role of BCFWA secretary. Welcome 

Jackie! (and thanks to BCFWA member and AAFC BC director John 

Berry for always 

making sure that 

happens!) 

(Continued from page 4) 

David Zirnhelt and John Church at the BCFWA AGM. Photo courtesy of Cathy Glover 
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T 
he Atlantic Canada Farm Writers 

Association (ACFWA) held (what Iôm 

calling) itôs óintro-to-springô meeting 

in Moncton on March 11th.  This tied 

in nicely with the Farm Credit Canada Forumôs 

hosting of motivational speakers and the 

Atlantic Farm Mechanization Show being held 

in Moncton. 

The winter 

has been 

hard at times 

here in 

Atlantic 

Canada and 

this get-

together was 

just what we 

needed to get 

us out of the 

winter blahs 

(and 

shoveling 

snow). 

Although 

I joined the 

ACFWA 

last summer, I was unable to attend the 

inaugural meeting on PEI so this was my first 

chance to finally meet some of the people I have 

been emailing with lately. 

Our meeting place was the Magnetic Hill 

Winery (http://www.magnetichillwinery.ca).  

This winery is one of the stops on the IFAJ 2011 

post-congress tour in September to Atlantic 

Canada and you donôt want to miss it! The tour 

ACFWAð óIntro to springô meeting 

By Carmel Vivier, ACFWA 

of the winery was very educational; and the 

selections of wines sampled were delicious. 

Learning about the dedication and diversification 

needed to run a winery business was an eye-opener.  

Winery owners Janet and Jeff Everett truly believe 

in óbuying localô and the spirit of cooperatives.  

How their background in agriculture led to their 

opening a 

winery is just 

one of the 

interesting 

facts you will 

learn on a 

tour. 

The next stop 

on our 

schedule was 

Casino New 

Brunswick for 

some óPubô 

for food and 

an informal 

chat with 

fellow 

members. 

Tentative 

plans were made to hold our next meeting in June/

July in Nova Scotia.  Iôm very excited to be part of 

ACFWA and look forward to our next meeting and 

hope more members will be available to attend.  As 

of March 18, membership for the ACFWA stands at 

17; if youôre interested in joining, please get in 

touch with Allison Finnamore 

(allison@finnamore.ca) ï weôd love you add you to 

the list. 

Janet Everett of Magnetic Hill Winery 

mailto:allison@finnamore.ca
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C 
anadaôs oldest successfully grown variety of wheat has found a home at the Ukrainian 

Cultural Heritage Village.  Enough of the heritage grain was obtained from two 

sources; from a farmer located near Westlock, and the Loehr Organic Project out of St. 

Maryôs Abby, Muenster, Saskatchewan, allowing the staff to plant three acres on the 

site.  

Red Fife is a heritage spring wheat and is a ñlandraceò variety meaning there is genetic 

variability in the wheat allowing it to adapt to diverse growing conditions.  It is named after 

David Fife who 

first grew the 

wheat in 1842 in 

southern Ontario.  

The wheat had 

high milling 

qualities and was 

known for making 

exceptional baked 

goods with 

extremely white 

flour; an ideal still 

in favour today. 

The plant is 

characterized by 

three little awns at 

the top of the 

head, but is a 

beardless wheat 

variety.  The plant 

can grow from 

three to five feet 

tall depending on 

the growing 

conditions and soil 

quality.  All varieties of red spring wheat owe their ancestry to this grain.   

Red Fife grew out of favour due to its low resistance to rust and requirement for a longer 

growing season.  It was replaced by Marquis and then other new and improved varieties.  It was 

also used to develop new hybrid varieties of wheat.   

The wheat was obtained to help further augment the Ukrainian Cultural Heritage Villageôs 

authentic presentation of the history of agricultural practices in east central Alberta.  The grain 

will be harvested this fall and the bulk of seeds will be saved for planting next year.  The 

remaining grain will be used in a variety of historic activities and demonstrations. 

Operated by Alberta Culture and Community Spirit, the Ukrainian Cultural Heritage Village is 

located 25 minutes east of Edmonton along Highway 16.  The hours of operation are 10 a.m. to 6 

p.m. daily until Labour Day and then on weekends only until Thanksgiving Day.  For more 

information on the village, call 780-662-3640, dial 310-0000 for toll-free access within Alberta 

or visit www.culture.alberta.ca/uchv.   

Heritage grain harvested at Ukrainian Village 

Arnold Grant, Director, Ukrainian Cultural Heritage Village 

http://www.culture.alberta.ca/uchv

